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Helen Phillips

From: Terri Fagerstrom 
Sent: Monday, April 07, 2025 10:48 AM
To: House Finance; Cherie Bowman
Subject: Support of HB28

Dear Mr. chairman/Madame chair woman of the finance committee. 
 
I am unable to be there in person to testify, so I am writing in support of House bill 28.   
 
My name is Terri Fagerstrom and I am a lifelong Alaskan who was fortunate enough to benefit from the ACPE 
student loan forgiveness program offered in the 1980s. This program played a huge role in bringing myself 
and many of my peers back to Alaska after completing college out of state. Many returned as educators or 
were employed by the state of Alaska. Many of us held state jobs for the duration of our careers. These 
students became State chief accountants, school superintendent, UAS chancellors, teachers, directors, 
commissioners, and other vital career state employees. And many initially return to obtain forgiveness on their 
student loans. For most, your early 20s is a time of huge life changes. By the time we returned and qualified for 
forgiveness on our loans, we were established in our communities. We had friends, perhaps had even 
purchased our first homes, or started families. We sat down roots.   
 
I am a retired, 31 year state of Alaska employee. In 1981. I left Alaska to attend the University of California San 
Diego. I obtained a degree in mathematics/computer science with a minor and sociology and emphasis in 
education. I’d plan to become a teacher, but that required an extra year of school that I couldn’t afford.  When I 
graduated from college, the state of Alaska was in an economic downfall. There was a hiring freeze on state 
jobs.  People were leaving the state right and left, turning their mortgages over to the bank. So I got a job in 
California in Tech during a surge and technology jobs. And I started paying large monthly  student loan 
payments. I loved my life in California, but I also saw opportunity to return home. Eventually, I found a job 
with the State Department of Education and did just that. The way I see it for a $12,000 investment the State of 
Alaska obtained a highly educated, 31 year employee.  That seems like a pretty good investment. And my 
story is one of many.   
 
During my State career, I held several supervisor positions. I saw firsthand how difficult it was to recruit new 
employees.  This was compounded by decreasing benefits offered as the  State went to Tier 3, and Tier 4 level 
benefits.  By the end of my career, new employees were mostly recruits from other State agencies, looking for 
promotion opportunity.  The state desperately needs some new programs to attract our youth to return. Some 
employers may be fortunate enough to offer hiring bonuses, but many agencies are not. And a hiring bonus 
indents the recruit to that company or position. A student loan repayment program gives the student the 
freedom to seek the career they want where they want it. And helps provide agencies unable to offer bonuses 
with new hire potential.  I am living proof that this system works. HB 28 is a big step in the right direction to 
help bring our students back and help grow and better our communities. I sincerely hope you will support HB 
28. 
 
Thank you for your consideration 
Terri Fagerstrom  
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